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MINUTES OF AN EXTRAORDINARY 
MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD IN THE 
COUNCIL CHAMBER, WALLFIELDS, 
HERTFORD ON TUESDAY 11 SEPTEMBER 
2018, AT 8.10 PM

PRESENT: Councillor K Warnell (Chairman).
Councillors D Abbott, A Alder, M Allen, 
D Andrews, S Bell, P Boylan, R Brunton, 
E Buckmaster, S Bull, M Casey, 
Mrs R Cheswright, K Crofton, B Deering, 
I Devonshire, H Drake, J Goodeve, B Harris-
Quinney, L Haysey, G Jones, J Jones, J Kaye, 
G McAndrew, M McMullen, D Oldridge, 
T Page, M Pope, S Reed, P Ruffles, 
S Rutland-Barsby, C Snowdon, R Standley, 
M Stevenson, T Stowe, N Symonds, 
G Williamson and J Wyllie.

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE:

Isabel Brittain - Head of Strategic 
Finance and 
Property

Martin Ibrahim - Democratic 
Services Team 
Leader

Helen Standen - Deputy Chief 
Executive

Kevin Steptoe - Head of Planning 
and Building 
Control Services

Alison Stuart - Head of Legal 
and Democratic 
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Services
Liz Watts - Chief Executive

184  CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Chairman welcomed Members and the public to the 
meeting and reminded everyone that the meeting was 
being webcast.

He referred to the recent by-election held in Watton-at-
Stone at which Sophie Bell had been elected.  He 
welcomed Councillor S Bell to her first Council meeting.

The Chairman invited the Leader to make a statement.

The Leader made the following statement:

“At 2.15 pm, the Director of Planning at the Ministry of 
Housing, Communities and Local Government notified the 
Chief Executive of East Hertfordshire District Council that the 
Secretary of State, Rt. Hon James Brokenshire MP has today 
issued a holding direction under section 21a of the Planning 
and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004 (inserted by section 145(5) 
of the Housing and Planning Act 2016) on the adoption of the 
East Herts District Plan, due to be adopted this evening.

Accordingly item 4 is being withdrawn from tonight’s Agenda, 
because this means we are currently unable to adopt the 
District Plan.

I am, of course,  very disappointed with this decision both 
because it has been made at such a late stage in the process 
and also because the Plan was inspected by a senior and 
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experienced planning inspector (appointed by the Secretary of 
State) and the Council has fully accepted all of her 
recommendations and suggestions.

We remain confident in the soundness of the Plan and will 
work with the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local 
Government to resolve any issues it has with the Plan.  Due to 
the impact that this will have on the local and wider 
community and in view of the thorough examination of the 
Plan that has already taken place, we will encourage the 
Secretary of State to act expeditiously to avoid further 
uncertainty.  We are all too well aware of the speculative 
development that has taken place in parts of our district 
because of the lack of a 5 year land supply.  None of us want 
to be in that position again.”

185  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Apologies for absence had been submitted on behalf of 
Councillors P Ballam, G Cutting, R Henson, Mrs D Hollebon, 
L Radford, J Taylor and C Woodward.

186  EXECUTIVE REPORT - 11 SEPTEMBER 2018 

As noted earlier in the meeting (Minute 184 refers), this 
item had been withdrawn.

187  BRAUGHING NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN ADOPTION 

The Leader of the Council submitted a report seeking 
approval to adopt the Braughing Neighbourhood Parish 
Plan following the Referendum of 26 July 2018.  Council 
noted the outcome of the Referendum with an overall ‘yes’ 
vote of 327 against 72 who voted ‘no’.  Under the Planning 
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and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004 (as amended by the 
Neighbourhood Planning Act 2017), the Council was now 
able to make the Neighbourhood Plan as more than half of 
those voting in the Referendum had voted in favour of the 
Plan being used to determine planning applications in the 
area.  

Councillor P Boylan, speaking as the Parish Council 
Chairman, praised the extensive work undertaken by local 
volunteers, some of whom were present in the public 
gallery, and paid tribute to the effort and commitment 
shown by a number of contributors.  He expressed his 
thanks to everyone involved.

Councillor B Harris-Quinney, as the local ward Member, 
expressed his support for the proposal.

Councillor L Haysey moved, and Councillor P Boylan 
seconded, a motion that the recommendation now 
detailed, be approved.  After being put to the meeting, and 
a vote taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

Council approved the recommendation now detailed.

RESOLVED – that the Braughing Parish 
Neighbourhood Plan, as detailed at Essential 
Reference Paper ‘B’ to the report submitted, be 
formally ‘made’ and used as part of the Development 
Plan.

The meeting closed at 8.20 pm


